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From John Hoffmann

THE SIDEWALK OF DEATH…OR BLOOD PATIO…WELL NOW THAT I HAVE YOUR ATTENTION… PLEASE SEE FOR YOUSELF:  The city has now opened the Glass Doublewide Conference Center at the Longview House for rentals.  The rentals include the conference center that has doors that lead to the brick patio. 

Currently the city if seeking bids to build a sidewalk from the front of the Longview Farmhouse around the east side of the house to the patio. A proposal for this work at one point was at $16,000.

Here is where I can use your help.  The brick work on the lower patio level and the upper patio section by doors to the original house are grossly dangerous.  I am not kidding…we should have it surrounded by flashing barricades and yellow caution tape.  The collapsed and uneven bricks will drop healthy people and are a sure recipe for serious injury to elderly person, people with mobility handicaps and those folks that get impaired knocking back some drinks at a party at the Glass Doublewide.  I have it on good authority a well known garden volunteer has already taken a face first fall on uneven bricks at the Longview House.   

So currently we are renting out a facility with a section open to the public that is clearly dangerous. 

Next we want to spend $16,000 to build a new sidewalk to deliver more people to a dangerous condition. 

Common sense would tell me to fix the dangerous patio immediately.  Use the money for the new sidewalk and landscaping project to fix the existing dangerous condition.  If we do not want to fix the brick walk, dig it up and replace it with sod.

NOW FOR YOU TO GET INVOLVE:  As a favor I would ask you to stop by Longview Park and walk around to the east side of the Glass Doublewide and check out the patio.  If you agree with me…please call or email the mayor or your alderman.  I’ll bring this up, but my fellow aldermen like to ignore most issues I bring up, so I am looking for a little help here.  

Here is the liability rub:  A city that has a known dangerous condition loses sovereign immunity and opens itself to real and punitive damages.  So the city needs to do something to protect people from injury and needs to do something to protect the city.

AMAZING: Here is the truly amazing part of this…no staff member with parks, public works or city admin considered this an important issue…now we are ready to rent the place out for parties.  The parks director does acknowledge she is aware of it.  “Hey John…it is just a patio what’s the big deal?”  Dangerous is dangerous and we should know what is dangerous on our own property.  Also my experiencing from working for county and city governments is when you identify and react to the little stuff you are better at handling the big stuff.     

TARZAN AND JANE AND VINES:  I mentioned the patio to someone and they immediately said they were bewildered to find that climbing Cypress vines in pots have been placed along the patio handrail and the flowered vines have climbed up and are now wrapping around the handrail.  Of course the flowers on these vines also attract bees.

Let’s be realistic the primary and exclusive object to touch handrails are HANDS.  Vines should not be hiding handrails nor should bees be flying around handrails. Once again this is an example of people in the city placing “pretty” before “safety.”   I can only hope that after this newsletter appears the vines wrapped on the handrails will disappear.         

Of course this problem is not unique to Town and Country.  While I served as the assistant police chief in Chevy Chase Maryland we cited not one, but two residents who were planting flowers and shrubs around FIRE HYRANDTS in front of their houses in an effort to hide the ugly things.  One of the women never understood our desire to have the hydrant easy to been seen.  The other lady had actually painted the hydrant to match the vegetation she planted in front of it. (Fire hydrants are often painted specific colors to indicate the size of a water main they are attached to.)  She learned two weeks later the importance of fire hydrants when workers using a blow torch to remove paint from her neighbor’s house set the house on fire.    

HEY YOU JUST BROKE THE CODE OF BEHAVIOR:  Monday night’s work session on June 22 was great theater for 20 minutes when we got to the Fred Meyland-Smith’s Code of Behavior.  I got the mayor to raise his voice and Steve Fons was screaming a diatribe at me.  Even the public got involved, which provided one of the funnier moments. 

Here is how the attempt to smash the first amendment into little pieces unfolded:  During the work session of the June 22 meeting the Code of Behavior was second on the agenda.  It came up at about 6:20 and was discussed until about 6:40 or 6:45. 

Fred Meyland-Smith, who I liken to the role of Senator Joe McCarthy, was asked to present his proposal by the mayor, who thanked him for his hard work. 

“I believe our role as elected officials is to be in the best interest of the city at all times,” said Fred. He went of to say his Code of Behavior is not for anything that has happened in the past but to be sure we act in the best way possible in the future.  Fred went on to say as alderpersons we needed to be respectful of each other, the citizens and businesses in town.   He continued that this would not be an official city document, but instead a document between the elected officials.  He added there would be no official enforcement of this document but it would be a “gentlemen’s agreement.”  

(Now Fred added business and citizens!  So we would not want to say anything untoward about any of our many Town and Country convicted felons.  I guess that would keep me from complaining about service or lack of products at stores.  …I am still upset that Schnucks stopped carrying Skippy Peanut Butter…but I don’t think Fred would like me to mention this to anyone.)   

Tim Welby thanked Fred for his hard work and used his simplistic “Life 101” reference to Fred’s document.  Phil Behnen said that it was a fine document as did Steve Fons who said most companies have similar documents. 

(The Life 101 course that Tim took apparently does not pertain to following election laws.  A check of Board of Election Commissioner files showed Tim failed to file required campaign reports for three years during two campaigns.)  

Fred then continued that his plan was to leave the document on the table and after the work session any alderperson who wanted to sign the document certainly could do so.        

I then asked if this was not an “official city document” why was it placed on an official city agenda and why is it being discussed at an official city meeting.  

Next I said that the document was vague.  Who would decide what is a personal attack or insulting language?  Who will decide if someone is disparaged in a public expression of our views and why can’t we disparage someone?  

I then asked city attorney Steve Garrett to respond to my question about if this is not an “official city document” why are we talking about it at an official city meeting.  

This gave Mr. Garrett a chance to play the role of attorney Joseph Welch, who during one of the Army-McCarthy hearings demanded of McCarthy, “Have you no decency Senator McCarthy,” after McCarthy attempted to smear a young defense department lawyer.  But no, Steve did not rise to the occasion.  Instead he chose to play the role of Roy Cohn, the attorney for McCarthy’s Un-American subcommittee.

Steve said he saw no problem in discussing this “unofficial document” after all we discuss the Garden Club and it is not an official city body. Steve failed to mention that we are always discussing the Garden Club (Mason Ridge Garden Club) because the self appointed president of the club is routinely asking the city for official money. 

STEAM VENTS:  At one point Mayor Dalton raised his voice and asked if I had a problem with discussing issues about ethics.  I replied that I certainly didn’t.  Let’s just be specific about it and give me a specific ethical issue and I am ready to go.  (I can name a couple to start with, like representing the city’s biggest contractor (the fire district) as  a lobbyist or representing four tobacco companies as a lobbyist and then even talking about the pending smoking ban resolution that the Board of  Alderman apparently does not want to pass.  That’s just to name a couple.)

THE PUBLIC WEIGHS IN:  Chuck Lenz spoke and said that this whole Code of Behavior was all about “Alderman Hoffmann’s newsletters.” Chuck said he had real concerns about taking Constitutional rights from people.  He asked, “How can we as a city suppress as a rule what our elected officials say?”  “You are going down a slippery slope.  While I have not agreed with all of Alderman Hoffmann’s opinions I have forwarded his newsletters to many people in our subdivision and no one has ever said they did not appreciate getting his newsletter.”          

Then Mariette Palmer took the board to task and said they should not attempt to restrict what people say.  Mrs. Palmer also asked a question I would like answered.  “You said several fellow board members have come to you and asked you to do something about the behavior on the Board of Aldermen.  Who are they?”  Fred never would say who.     

That brought things back to me.  “When I got elected I promised people I would let them know what was going on at city hall and what my opinion was about it,” I said.   I continued that some people might not like they way I express my opinion but I promised to do this and I will keep that promise.  

I added while holding a copy of the Code of Behavior that if I knew origami I would have folded the paper into a hammer, because that is what it is to be used for at the election time against anyone who doesn’t sign it …to hammer them by saying they wouldn’t sign the Code of Behavior.  

THE FONS POINT-COUNTER POINT-GAME:  I then responded to Steve Fons’ comment that most companies have similar codes of policy regarding behavior.  I said that I didn’t work for the City of Town and Country as an employee.  “I don’t work for the city administrator or the mayor.  I work for the people who voted me into office.  They can tell me if they don’t like what I am doing.  Not aldermen that I am critical of,” I said.  “The Board has every right to pass a dress code saying we can not wear flip-flops, shorts and tank tops to meetings, but prohibiting a member’s first amendment rights is something else,” I added.  

Fons then turned beet red and began yelling at me.  “You are nothing but a backstabbing coward,” yelled Fons.  “You got something to say to me you say it to my face, do you understand you coward,” he screamed.

In the middle of his tirade Mariette Palmer stood up and pointed her finger at Fons and yelled, “You are violating the Code of Behavior.”      

Mrs. Palmer basically got the last word or at least the last one most remembered as Fons continued to shout.      

THE FONS RELATIONSHIP:  Here is how I developed a problem in dealing with Alderman Fons.  In the summer of 2008 he called me at home during the middle of the day and asked for my support concerning a request to subdivide a lot on Broomstick Lane.  Fons wanted the property owners to expand the street size of Broomstick to allow fire trucks better access to the houses. I said I would give him as much support as I could.  

I then asked him to support my resolution to order the city administrator/police chief to issue at least a citation to Brian Marchant-Caylsn for operating Health Career Agents and other companies (that have generated a number of fraud complaints and lawsuits) for three years in Town and Country without a business license. He agreed to do so.

At the next Board of Aldermen work session meeting when the subdivision matter came up, Steve said nothing.  So I brought up the concern about Broomstick Lane being overgrown and a hindrance to fire apparatus responding to houses.  Then Steve kind of woke up and started talking about the problems with the street. City Attorney Steve Garrett gave a number of reasons why the city could not make requirements on the size of the existing street. Fons was assigned as the city’s non-voting representative to the West County EMS and Fire Protection Board a few months earlier and playing that role to a hilt.   

Once in the regular BOA meeting during a public hearing concerning the issue of subdividing the lot, Steve and I again brought up the problem of fire trucks getting down the street.  All this resulted in the homeowners applying for the subdivision to agree to clear the vegetation from the edge of the road.  Mr. Garrett again spoke that the BOA had no legal right to block the subdivision over the street.  I felt we won getting promised improvements.    I voted for the subdivision, since per the city attorney we had no legal reason to vote against it.  

Later the resolution to order a citation to be issue for operating businesses for 3-years without a city license came up for a vote.  Steve voted against it, despite his earlier promise to vote for it.  Talk about a backstabber.

Fons headed the Trash task Force.  He clearly wanted a single city wide hauler, which would have forced the two smaller trash haulers out of business. The task force voted 3-1 to have bids by ward and require rear yard pick up with the ability of subdivisions to opt out for street pick up.  This would allow smaller companies like the two Sanders companies to bid and not immediately force them out of business.  While I was out of town, Alderman Fons called for a new vote which passed 2-1.  I thought this was a backstabbing move.  Not so much to me, but to the small companies and the citizens that use them.   Once I returned it took until March to straighten everything out by getting a 3-1 vote to drop any city contract and allow residents to continue to hire the trash hauler of their choice. 

Then there was the mental illness e-mail that Alderman Fons did not just send to me, but sent to all the board of aldermen and a number of residents.   I had mentioned at a Board of Aldermen meeting having experienced neighbors getting Lymes Disease after a deer population explosion in Maryland during a discussion of deer control.  I followed that up with an e-mail article concerning Lymes Disease relating to increases in deer populations from the Washington Post.  Fons responded with an e-mail from his employer’s email (Regions Bank Mortgage Unit) to me with copies to all the board members and a number of residents.  In the email Fons stated it was clear I was mentally ill likely from Lymes Disease I must have gotten when I lived in Maryland. Talk about unprofessional conduct slamming elected officials using your employer’s computer system.  Now that is real smart.  Also I think it might just be a violation of Fred’s Code of Behavior. 

One of the residents that got the email also had a mortgage with Regions.  He sent a copy of the email with a letter of complaint by registered mail to the president of Regions. Me…I just complained to a VP over the mortgage division.            

SMOKE GETS IN YOUR EYES: This is getting ridiculous.  At his last meeting as an alderman in early April, Bill Kuehling presented a resolution to ask the County Council to pass a county-wide smoking ban in restaurants and bars. Seemed pretty simple…plus it made everyone look good without doing anything.  

But nooooooo…Fred Meyland-Smith, Steve Fons and Lynn Wright wanted to continue the matter so they could talk to their favorite restaurateurs and advise them of the resolution.  By the first of June or 7 weeks later none of them had.  

During the work session on June 22, David Karney stated he visited the three establishments at the Woods Mill Center including two which he said are bars that like to call themselves restaurants.  None of them would be very happy with a smoking ban and claim it would affect business. (If you walk into Dave’s Famous Bar after the lunch hour, the kitchen lights are often off and four or five people are at the bar nursing a drink and smoking a butt.)

During the work session I brought up that we should put a referendum on the April ballot and let the residents decide.  After all they are the people we represent.  This got the ire of Mayor and long time tobacco lobbyist Jon Dalton who dismissed the suggestion as not being on point concerning the resolution. 

Alderman Steve Fons said he spoke with restaurateur John Mineo, who Fons said would not have a problem with a ban if it was a county wide ban.   That brought a “The Mineos are certainly wonderful people” comment from Mayor Dalton.  Of course they allowed their son to be general manager of the restaurant while he was running mortgage fraud scams, which he was later convicted of Federal Court.  

Once again this is a public health issue that no one on the Board of Aldermen wants to address head on.  Why is it fair to ban smoking in all public buildings except bars and restaurants?  How is it fair to force restaurants and bars to provide access for people with mobility handicaps but not address customers with lung ailments?          

THE MYSTERY APPLICATION: At the June 22 meeting Mr. Rodney Hightower was presented as the mayor’s nominee for the Planning and Zoning Board.  All the other aldermen seemed to have met Mr. Hightower and said what a charming fellow he is. I am guessing they might have met him at the mayor’s fundraiser on February 27.  I think they all attended judging from the photos on the mayor’s website and the date of Mr. Hightower’s check to the mayor’s campaign. 

Two weeks earlier we were given a typed application allegedly from Mr. Hightower that was unsigned and not dated.  Now days before this meeting we were given a handwritten application from Mr. Hightower stating his appointment “was suggested by the Mayor Dalton as a good fit for my ‘Fresh’ approach to such issues.”

I asked him how many P&Z Commission meetings he had attended.  He replied, “NONE.”  Well this of course makes me wonder how he thinks his ideas are “fresh” if he has not seen and heard ideas from the other commissioners. 

Mr. Hightower is a former European sales manger for York (the air conditioning people) and lived in England.  He then for four years was the CEO of Public Safety Equipment Company which manufacturers emergency equipment for police cars, fire trucks and ambulances here in St. Louis County.  He now is a private consultant.       

I showed him the two applications and asked when he filled out the typed application that was not signed or dated.  He stated that he had never seen that application before. 

BEING PUT IN A BAD POSITION…Up popped city clerk Pam Burdt’s hand.  She said she could explain that application.  She continued that Mr. Hightower was out of town and she was asked to put together a generic application and put it in the weekly packets to the aldermen. She did not say who asked her to produce an application for a commission position. 

I find it in bad form for a city hall staff person to produce an application that is supposed to be completed, signed and dated by the applicant.  However, I have seen many unreasonable requests or demands made of Ms. Burdt.  No, I find a lot of fault with the person who asked her to complete an application on behalf of someone else.  She did not say who asked her to put together the application, but Mr. Hightower is Mayor Dalton’s applicant. 

OTHER PLANNING AND ZONING NEWS:  It was interesting to see that the members of the Planning and Zoning Commission voted Dennis Bolazina out of the chairman’s position. He was replaced by secretary, Ron Sulewski.  Bolazina got only his vote and that of vice chairman Lyle Gulley.  After the vote the commission took another vote to make the change unanimous.  I enjoyed attending P&Z meetings with Dennis presiding.  He has a quick wit and usually could get a few laughs out of some pretty dry material. Bolazina is both an attorney and an architect.               

THE SURPRISE PROCLAMATION:  If you read back to the first newsletter of the month of June, you will see that I mentioned several people, including the Mayor, Steve Fons and Tim Welby were making some less than positive comments at the Board of Aldermen retreat meeting about Mr. Charles Sanders, his hauling company and the manner he decided to go out of business.  I was contacted by a resident who suggest that Mr. Sanders be given a proclamation for providing the over 40 years of service to the city. 

I thought I would write up a resolution for the board of aldermen to vote on. I wrote city clerk and asked any examples of Board of Aldermen Resolution of Appreciation.  I was sent several examples of mayoral proclamations but none issued by the Board of Aldermen. I was told the Board had never done any. I had written up a couple of drafts for something to give to Mr. Sanders but then gave up after hearing some more negative comments from board members.

So imagine my surprise on June 22 when Mayor Dalton began reading a proclamation from the mayor and the Board of Aldermen to Charles Sanders for the 40 years of service he has provided to homeowners in Town and Country.    It was interesting that the Mayor included the Board of Aldermen, since this is the first we had heard of it.  While I would have enthusiastically voted for the proclamation, it is hard to say it is from the BOA when we didn’t know about it.

The other odd thing about this proclamation was that Mr. Sanders was not present to accept it.  After reading it, the mayor handed it to City Administrator John Copeland and told him to get it to Mr. Sanders. 

MORE FROM THE DEER HERD MANAGEMENT PROGRAM IMPLENTATION TASK FORCE:  
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At the June 8th BOA meeting Mayor Dalton made some good appointments to the Deer Herd Management Program Implementation Task Force (Say that three times fast without a bottle of oxygen nearby).  All were in favor of deer herd management.  It seemed like a good idea to have the task force worried about getting the program done rather than if the program should exist. 

Whoa…the mayor has decided now he needs to appoint someone who is outspoken critic against deer control.  He appointed Susan Feigenbaum to the Task Force. Mrs. Feigenbaum is a PhD in economics and is a professor at UMSL.  Now if the purpose of having Mrs. Feigenbaum on the task force is to watch the expenses, she is a great addition.  However, Mrs. Feigenbaum has been a vocal critic of shooting deer.  She has come up with some difficult to understand formula that she claims to show there is no need to kill deer.  I am afraid that the task force meetings are going to last longer than first anticipated. 

PAST ISSUES:  You can find past issues of these newsletters at www.johnhoffmann.net
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